
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

December 6, 2017
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Libhart, Chairman, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, December 6, 2017, at the Harrisburg International Airport. 

Roll call was taken with the following members, constituting a quorum, present:


            *James Anderson
James Gross

Ryan Maxwell

Keith Chase

*James Helsel

Keith Rodgers

Bennett Chotiner
William Leonard
Timothy Tate

Don Geistwhite
Stephen Libhart
Carolyn Van Newkirk

*Mr. Anderson and Mr. Helsel were not present when Roll Call was taken.
 

Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Tom Nehilla (Rhoads & Sinon), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director of IT), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant).
Public Comments:  
Michael Winfield, Esq:   Mr. Winfield announced that he has made a change in his professional career and moved on to another firm.  He said that he spent 18 years with Rhoads & Sinon, and most of those years he spent providing service to the Authority.  He wanted to take this opportunity to let everyone know how much he has enjoyed working with the Authority and to thank everyone.  Mr. Libhart thanked Mr. Winfield for all his years of service.
Dana  Spaulding, Defense Logistics Agency (DLA):  Ms. Spaulding introduced herself, Shannon Bowman (DLA Marketing Manager), and Christopher Bennett (DLA Riverview Golf Course Manager) of DLA.  She said that next year they are celebrating DLA’s centennial anniversary.  They are planning a ceremony and celebratory event on August 15th, 2018.  They have reached out to the Capital City Airport for their support to help coordinate the air space, landing zones, etc.  
 Report of the Nominating Committee:
Mr. Libhart turned the meeting over to Mr. Geistwhite, Chair of the Nominating Committee.  Mr. Geistwhite reported for the Nominating Committee, consisting of Mr. DiFrancesco, Mr. Leonard and himself.  On behalf of the Nominating Committee, Mr. Geistwhite submitted the following Officer nominations to the Board to serve during 2018:
· Mr. Stephen Libhart, Chair
· Mr. James Helsel, Vice-Chair

· Mr. James Anderson, Secretary

· Mr. James Gross, Treasurer
Mr. Libhart asked for any additional nominations from the Board members for any of the Officer positions for 2018.  No additional nominations were made.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the election of the persons submitted by the Nominating Committee as Officers of SARAA for the calendar year 2018.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

Consent Calendar:
Mr. Libhart said there are two items on the Consent Calendar, non-controversial items usually costing less than $10,000:

1. Minutes of the October 25, 2017 Board meeting

2. Building Condition Assessment Supplemental, GRA

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.  
Executive Committee:

a)
2018 Budget:  Mr. Edward reviewed the budget process, followed by the Budget highlights including the following:
· Enplanements are projected at 614,000 with an 81% load factor

· All debt service paid, all coverage ratios met

· No major schedule changes are anticipated

· Parking rates remain the same

· Parking and Rental Car Commissions & CFC’s are projected to decrease by $156,000

· Shaner, Avflight, Select Medical and Enterprise construction projects began in 2017 and will start producing revenue in 2018 yielding $218,000

· Three new full-time positions:  Two policemen, one Airfield/Grounds Maintenance, one part time employee in the Supply Department and two interns

· Merit based wage and salary increases between 0 and 4%

· Health Insurance costs are expected to increase 9.5% ($89,000)
· An increase to the retirement benefit from a 4% match to a 6% match ($60,000)

· The second year of the three-year Runway 13/31 Rehabilitation project at HIA

· The new 2017 Senior bonds are assumed to be in place saving us $892,000 annually

Total Revenues:  $31,817,460 (including airline, non-airline, Passenger Facility Charges and Investment Earnings)

Total Expenses:  $31,217,422 (including Maintenance & Operations, Capital Projects and Debt Service)  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the 2018 Budget.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved. 

b)  
Engagement Letter/Post & Schell:   Mr. Edwards reported that Mr. Winfield has resigned from Rhoads & Sinon and accepted a position at Post & Schell.  Mr. Winfield has been involved for the last several years in the litigation between the Airport Authority and Greylag Corp. regarding a drainage issue and operating of the sluice gate.  Staff is proposing that SARAA enter into an engagement agreement with Post & Schell to continue to work with Mr. Winfield on the Greylag litigation issue.  This will be at the same rate, with lower rates for other personnel who work on the case.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve entering into an engagement agreement with Post & Schell to retain Mr. Winfield on the Greylag litigation issue.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.
Airport Development Committee:

a)
Solid Deicing Chemical Contract:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve a 5-year contract with New Deal Deicing in the amount of $91,000.00 to provide Solid Runway Deicing Chemical (Sodium Formate) at HIA.  This contract allows for an annual price adjustment based on the cost of raw materials to be agreed to by both parties.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operation funds.  Mr. Edwards said that the low bidder, Nachur’s Alpine Solutions Industrial, requested substantial changes to the terms and conditions of SARAA’s bid documents and contract.  After consulting with SARAA’s legal counsel, it was determined that these terms could not be changed.  The bidder elected not to proceed with finalizing the contract.  New Deal Deicing was the next lowest bidder.  Mr. Edwards said that SARAA does an average of 20,000 pounds per year, or approximately $18,000, for a total five-year contract of approximately $91,000.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board approve a 5-year contract with New Deal Deicing in the amount of $91,000.00 to provide Solid Runway Deicing Chemical (Sodium Formate) at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.


b)
Deed of Dedication/Rosedale Avenue:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve a Deed of Dedication for Lower Swatara Township.  No additional funding will be needed.  Mr. Edwards reported that there is an area of SARAA’s property which is located within the bed of Rosedale Avenue (northeast corner of the property).  Because this is an active roadway and SARAA property intersects that roadway, the Airport Authority could be held responsible if there was an accident and someone was hurt.  SARAA desires to dedicate such portion of the property to Lower Swatara Township for its use as a public roadway.  Mr. Nehilla said that this takes responsibility away from SARAA.  He said that Lower Swatara Township has already taken action to accept the Deed of Dedication.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Deed of Dedication for Lower Swatara Township and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to execute the Deed of Dedication.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Maxwell and unanimously approved.

c)
The Hertz Corporation, Lease Agreement:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve a Lease Agreement with The Hertz Corporation for Building 167. The annual land rent is $51,697.80.  Mr. Edwards reported that The Hertz Corporation has leased land from SARAA since November 1988.  During that time, they built a 2,000 square foot service station on the land.  Their original ground lease expired in November 2013.  At the expiration of the lease, the building and improvements reverted back to the ownership of the Airport Authority.  The Hertz Corporation would like to continue to lease the land and building at a cost of $.45/square foot. They are seeking to pay land rent only, due to the amount of money (approximately $500,000) they plan to invest in building improvements.  The lease will include a time line of building improvements that must be completed by year five of the lease, or rent will be charged for the building and made retroactive to the beginning of the lease based on the appraised value of the building.  There is an annual CPI increase and a holdover provision is included in the lease agreement as well.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve a Lease Agreement with The Hertz Corporation for Building 167, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director to execute the office lease.    The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.

d)
Garage Preventive Maintenance Bids:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Lobar Associates, Inc., in an amount not to exceed $91,967 for maintenance of the parking garage at HIA, subject to review and approval by Desman and SARAA counsel.  Funding for this project is included in the SARAA operating budget.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Helsel that the Board award a contract to Lobar Associates, Inc. in an amount not to exceed $91,967 for maintenance of the parking garage at HIA, subject to review and approval by Desman and SARAA counsel, and authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director, to sign the agreement and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite with eleven members voting for the motion and one member voting against the motion.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Chase, Mr. Chotiner, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Rodgers, Mr. Tate and Ms. Van Newkirk voted for the motion.  Ms. Maxwell voted against the motion.  


e)
FIDS  Replacement/Procure System Hardware:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of 80 FIDS monitors from Dell for $74,948.55.  Dell is a COSTARS vendor.  Funding for this capital project will come from SARAA operating funds, reserve accounts, or (as a last resort) the SARAA line of credit.  Mr. Edwards said this is the second step of Phase 3 of the project.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of 80 FIDS monitors from Dell for $74,948.55.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved.


f)
Dispatch Center Refresh/Engineering Services Agreement:   Ms. Van Newkirk reported this is to authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence the Deputy Executive Director, to sign an agreement with Burns engineering in the amount of $17,370.00 to provide a report as described in the Status Report section of the Board paper presented at the meeting.  Funding for this phase of the project will come from SARAA 2017 operating funds.  Mr. Edwards reported that the terminal building was opened in 2004, and as responsibilities for dispatchers continues to grow, the office in which they have to work continues to shrink as more equipment is installed for them to do their job.  The dispatch center and the dispatcher working in the office area are critical for operations at HIA.  To complete Phase 1 of the project, quotes were solicited from engineering firms in Pennsylvania that have specific airport and command-center-design experience.  Burns was the low quote.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board authorize the Executive Director, or in his absence, the Deputy Executive Director to sign an agreement with Burns Engineering in the amount of $17,370.00 to provide a report as described in the Status Report section of the Board paper.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

g)
Police Utility Patrol Vehicle:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve the purchase of one (1) 2017 Ford Police Utility Patrol Vehicle with the following safety equipment:  emergency lighting and audible warning equipment, graphics labeling, and security partition.  This purchase will utilize grant money received in the amount of approximately $15,000, reducing the total vehicle cost to SARAA to $22,363.94.  Funding for this project will come from a combination of the police award funds and the Capital Improvement Account.  The purchase is available via COSTARS contract #13-034 and the vehicle is currently in stock and ready for delivery at New Holland Ford in New Holland, Pennsylvania.  Chief Miller reported that this is the fourth sharing of seized money that SARAA has participated in within the past six to eight years.  He said that SARAA performs a support role for Homeland Security Investigations Department who responds to these types of incidences.  Typically what happens is someone packs bulk cash in their checked luggage and sends it through TSA’s baggage screening system.  In this case, when an anomaly was detected, the baggage was diverted for resolution by TSA agents. When TSA searched the luggage they found the bulk cash and other items that indicated the bag was related to some sort of criminal activity.  The Homeland Security Investigations Department is then notified.  They contacted the SARAA Police Department requesting that the checked luggage and cash be seized, and also to identify and detain the person who checked the luggage.  A case agent from the Homeland Security Investigation Department responded along with two task force officers, one from Steelton and one from the Pennsylvania State Police.   They determined that there was enough probably cause to seize the money.  There is an Equitable Sharing process involved where the Department of Homeland Security shares this money with the law enforcement agencies that assist in this process.  He also said that part of the seizure rules is that the proceeds must be used for law enforcement purposes.  Mr. Edwards requested to amend the Board paper to acquire the vehicle now for the full price, and just reimburse the account when the money is received.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the purchase of one (1) 2017 Ford Police Utility Patrol Vehicle with the following safety equipment:  emergency lighting and audible warning equipment, graphics labeling, and security partition, with the amendment that the vehicle be acquired now for the full purchase price using Authority funds and with the applicable account being reimbursed once the funds from the Department of Homeland Security are received.  This purchase will utilize grant money received in the amount of approximately $15,000, reducing the total vehicle cost to SARAA to $22,363.94.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Helsel and unanimously approved.  

h)    Approve Military Cooperative Construction Agreement, HIA:  Ms. Van  
Newkirk reported that this is to approve a Military Cooperative Construction Agreement (MCCA) between the National Guard Bureau and SARAA in which SARAA shall be retained to assist and coordinate for the National Guard Bureau the construction of a Base Parking Lot in the LA-4 Parcel for an amount not-to-exceed $1,577,246.  Funding for the project will be provided by the Air National Guard and no SARAA funds will be used.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve Military Cooperative Construction Agreement (MCCA), W912KC-17-2-2101 between the National Guard Bureau and SARAA in which SARAA shall be retained to assist and coordinate for the National Guard Bureau the construction of a Base Parking Lot in the LA-4 Parcel for an amount not-to-exceed $1,577,246, and to authorize the Board Chairman or Executive Director to sign the MCCA Agreement, subject to final negotiations and review and approval of legal counsel. The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved. 

i)
Air Guard Parking Lot (Bid, Award & Admin Services) HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Gannett Fleming Architect, Inc. of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $35,545 to provide Bid, Award and Construction Administration services for construction of a Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 Parcel for the Pennsylvania Air National Guard at HIA and in connection with the MCCA Agreement referenced above.  This project will be funded through a Military Cooperative Construction Agreement with the Air National Guard.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Gannet Fleming Architect, Inc. of Harrisburg, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $35,545 to provide Bid, Award and Construction Administration services for construction of a Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 Parcel for the Pennsylvania Air National Guard at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents, contingent upon execution of Military Cooperative Construction Agreement W912KC-17-2-12101.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

j)
Air Guard Parking Lot (Construction Supervision), HIA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $70,541.84 to provide construction phase services for construction of a Base Parking Lot on the LA-4 Parcel for the Pennsylvania Air National Guard at HIA.  This project will be funded through a Military Cooperative Construction Agreement with the Air National Guard.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board award a contract to Johnson, Mirmiran & Thompson of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $70,541.84 to provide construction phase services for construction of a Base Parking lot on the LA-4 parcel for the Pennsylvania Air National Guard at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents, contingent upon execution of Military Cooperative Construction Agreement W912KC-17-2-12101.    The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.    

k)
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4, (Charge Order #2), GRA:  Ms. Van Newkirk reported that this is to approve a change order to the contract with New Enterprise Stone and Lime Company of New Enterprise, Pennsylvania in an amount of $85,061.23, thereby increasing the total amount of the contract from $1,007,138.80 to $1,092,200.03 and increase the contract time by 25 days from 111 to 136 days for reconstruction of the western half of the runway at Gettysburg Regional Airport.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs up to 115% of the construction improvement amount in the original grant. Thus the FAA will reimburse up to a total construction amount of $1,065,257.  The FAA share of the cost increase associated with this change order will be $52,306.  Reimbursement will be requested from the FAA at the time the grant is closed out.  SARAA will apply for a 5% State grant from the Bureau of Aviation.  SARAA will provide the local 5% match amount as well as the non-reimbursable balance for a total SARAA share of $29,849.23.  SARAA’s share will be funded from the Capital Improvement Account.  The bulk of non-reimbursable cost can be attributed to the decision to place the test strip for the asphalt wearing course ($21,762.55) on the taxiway in order to avoid a cold joint in the final runway surface.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Ms. Maxwell that the Board  approve a change order to the contract with New Enterprise Stone and Lime Company of New Enterprise, Pennsylvania in an amount of $85,061.23, thereby increasing the total amount of the contract from $1,007,138.80 to $1,092,200.03 and increase the contract time by 25 days from 111 to 136 days for reconstruction of the western half of the runway at Gettysburg Regional Airport, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sing all contract, grant and related documents and related documents. The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

Executive Director’s Report:

a)
Financials & Dashboard (through October, 2017):   Mr. Edwards reported that year-to-date Total Operating Revenues were 1.3% ahead of budgeted projections.  Total Operating Expenses were 4.2% below budgeted projections.  The Total Net Operating Revenue was $9.8 million dollars.  After factoring in the non-operating items totaling $8.8 million, this leaves a Total Income of approximately $1 million dollars.  Senior Bond Debt coverage ratio is strong at 1.5 over a requirement of 1.25. Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales are up 1.1% year-to-date.  Total Car Rental Sales are up 1.5% year-to-date.  Total Variable Revenue is up .8%. 
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following.  
Rehab Runway, HIA:   Hempt Brothers completed the 2017 Runway Rehabilitation work.  A substantial completion inspection was conducted on November 14, 2017.  Punch list items will be corrected in the spring.  A preconstruction meeting was held with Glenn O. Harbaker, Inc. on November 7th to prepare for the 2018 phase of the HIA runway project.
Status of Private Development Projects:

AvFlight Office & Hangar:  Paving of the parking lot was completed on Tuesday, December 5th.  The completion date for the FBO office is February 28, 2018.      
Select Transport Hangar:  The contractor continues work on the new hangar.  The most recent schedule shows construction will be completed in January, 2018.    
Shaner Hotel Group:  High Construction has set the fourth floor pre-cast roof panels.   High plans to enclose the building so that drywall work can proceed in January.  The scheduled completion date is August, 2018.

c)
Enplanement Report:    Mr. Edwards reported that Total Enplaned Passengers for October were 58,815 which is the best monthly performance in three years.  Total Enplanements are expected to exceed budgeted projections by the end of the year.  Budgeted enplanements were 586,000 and projections are at 591,000 enplanements.  MDT Operations are up 7.8% for the month of October and down 1.3% year-to-date. Total Capital City Airport Operations are up 26.3% for the month of October and up 12% year-to-date.  
Penn State Fiesta Bowl:  HIA is already getting interest from charter operators regarding the Penn State Fiesta Bowl.  
Employee Bonus:  Discussion was held regarding the Employee Bonus.

Power Procurement Auction:   Mr. Edwards announced that there is a Power Procurement Auction being held on December 6, 2017 from 10:00 a.m. until noon at Building 513 regarding SARAA’s electrical supplier.  Mr. Spaulding said this is a reverse auction.
Bond Refunding:   Mr. Edwards reported that as a result of the Bond Refunding, SARAA will save almost $900,000 per year in bond funding costs.  
Board Member Comments:

All the Board members commended staff on their outstanding efforts with the bond refinancing.  
Ms. Van Newkirk:  Ms. Van Newkirk said that October was an outstanding month and the performance of the past year was an outstanding year financially.  She thanked staff.

Mr. Rodgers: Mr. Rodgers said he is encouraged by the increase in the budgeted enplanements.

Mr. Tate:  Mr. Tate thanked the public for coming to the Board meetings.
Next Board Meeting:
Wednesday, January 31, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 9.21 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary

Prepared by:  Camille Springer
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